

Villanova University School of Law
School of Law Working Paper Series

Year 2011

Paper 166

Did I Do That? An Argument for Requiring
Pennsylvania to Evaluate the Racial Impact of
Medicaid Policy Decisions Prior to
Implementation

Michael Campbell*

*Villanova University, campbell@law.villanova.edu

This working paper is hosted by The Berkeley Electronic Press (bepress) and may not be commercially reproduced without the permission of the copyright holder.

<http://law.bepress.com/villanovalwps/art166>

Copyright ©2011 by the author.

Did I Do That? An Argument for Requiring Pennsylvania to Evaluate the Racial Impact of Medicaid Policy Decisions Prior to Implementation

Michael Campbell

Abstract

In Pennsylvania, Medicaid is a critical source of health insurance for people of color, far more so than for white persons. Currently, 38.7% of black or African American Pennsylvanians and 32.4% of Hispanics rely on Medicaid to pay their medical bills, compared to only 12% of white non-Hispanics. With the advent of national health care reform, Medicaid promises to take on an expanded role in opening doors to the health care system for people of color, by extending coverage to many who previously lacked insurance. But while Medicaid facilitates access to health care for those who might otherwise do without, some Medicaid policies fail to address and may even foster racial and ethnic disparities among its recipients. I first consider the impact on blacks or African Americans of some of Pennsylvania's major decisions regarding payment for long-term care services for the elderly over the past three decades. I next examine some recent changes to Pennsylvania's Medicaid program, and whom they impacted. Finally, I recommend that a racial impact statement accompany proposed policy decisions by the Medicaid agency and its major contractors.

DID I DO THAT?
AN ARGUMENT FOR REQUIRING PENNSYLVANIA TO
EVALUATE THE RACIAL IMPACT OF MEDICAID POLICY
DECISIONS PRIOR TO IMPLEMENTATION

*Michael Campbell**

I. INTRODUCTION

In its 2003 report *Unequal Treatment: Confronting Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care*, the Institute of Medicine Committee on Understanding and Eliminating Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care (“the Committee”) noted that “even when insured, [racial and ethnic minorities] may face additional barriers to care due to other socioeconomic factors, such as high co-payments, geographic factors (e.g., the relative scarcity of healthcare providers and healthcare facilities in minority communities), and insufficient transportation.”¹ The Committee characterized “access-related factors” as “likely the most significant barriers to equitable care,” and opined that they “must be addressed as an important first step toward eliminating healthcare disparities.”² To this end, the Committee issued “Recommendation 5–7: Structure payment systems to ensure an adequate supply of services to minority patients, and limit provider incentives that may promote disparities.”³

In Pennsylvania, Medicaid is a critical source of health insurance for people of color, far more so than for white persons. Currently, 38.7% of black or African American Pennsylvanians and 32.4% of Hispanics rely on Medicaid to pay their medical bills, compared to only 12% of white non-Hispanics.⁴ With the advent of national health care reform, Medicaid promises to take on an expanded role in opening doors to the health care system for people of color, by extending coverage to many who previously lacked insurance. But while Medicaid facilitates access to health care for those who might otherwise do without, some Medicaid policies fail to address and may even foster racial and ethnic disparities among its recipients. I first consider the impact on blacks or African Americans of some of Pennsylvania’s

* Visiting Reuschlein Clinical Professor, Villanova University School of Law; former Executive Director, Pennsylvania Health Law Project. The author acknowledges the fine research support of Caitlin Sidley, J.D. Candidate May, 2011, and the help of his friend and former colleague, Niles Schore, Esq. of the Pennsylvania Department of Public Welfare, in facilitating access to necessary data.

1. INST. OF MED. OF THE NAT’L ACADS., *UNEQUAL TREATMENT: CONFRONTING RACIAL AND ETHNIC DISPARITIES IN HEALTH CARE* 33 (Brian D. Smedley et al. eds., 2003).

2. *Id.*

3. *Id.* at 20.

4. BRIAN ROBERTSON ET AL., *MKT. DECISIONS & UNIV. OF NEW ENG.*, 2008 PENNSYLVANIA HEALTH INSURANCE SURVEY 155 (2008), available at http://www.portal.state.pa.us/portal/server.pt/community/health_insurance/9189/chip_uninsured_survey_information/621124 (follow “2008 Research Report Findings” hyperlink).

major decisions regarding payment for long-term care services for the elderly over the past three decades. I next examine some recent changes to Pennsylvania's Medicaid program, and whom they impacted. Finally, I recommend that a racial impact statement accompany proposed policy decisions by the Medicaid agency and its major contractors.

II. PENNSYLVANIA'S POLICY DECISION TO LIMIT THE GROWTH OF THE NURSING HOME INDUSTRY

In 1982, administrators of Pennsylvania's Medical Assistance (Medicaid) program determined that in order to save costs, they would need to slow the expansion of nursing homes in the state. Between fiscal years 1975-76 and 1982-83, the state's nursing facility costs had risen from 2.4% to 4.5% of the State General Fund Budget.⁵ Nursing facility care is an entitlement under federal Medicaid law, which means that the state must pay for the institutional care of anyone who meets financial and status requirements and can prove that they need the services of a nursing home, irrespective of the state or federal government's appropriation of funds.⁶ State officials operated under the belief that nursing home operators could find someone to fill virtually any new nursing facility and that Medicaid would eventually end up paying for most of the residents when their money ran out.⁷ If those officials could neither meet nor reduce the demand for nursing home care, they felt that perhaps they could limit costs by controlling the bed supply.

State officials decided to impose a moratorium on capital cost reimbursement for new nursing home beds. In July 1982, the Pennsylvania Department of Public Welfare ("DPW"), which administers the state's Medicaid program, promulgated regulations denying Medicaid payment for depreciation or interest (i.e., capital costs) on nursing home beds unless a Certificate of Need ("CON") for the project was issued prior to September 1, 1982.⁸

Pennsylvania law at the time required nursing home developers to obtain a CON from the Pennsylvania Department of Health before new beds could be licensed. The CON process operated as the only government-imposed safeguard against unnecessary facility expansion.⁹

The moratorium made economic sense to state officials, since at the time, the Medicaid program was spending approximately \$50 million per year just for nursing home depreciation and interest.¹⁰ Medicaid pays for at least part of the

5. DEP'T OF PUB. WELFARE, COMMONWEALTH OF PA., MEDICAL ASSISTANCE COST CONTAINMENT REPORT 26 (1984).

6. See Social Security Act § 1905, 42 U.S.C. § 1396a(a)(10)(A) (2006) (requiring states to provide "medical assistance" for certain types of individuals); *id.* § 1396d(a) (defining "medical assistance" to include nursing facility care).

7. Dep. of Richard H. Lee, Dir., Medicaid Program's Bureau of Long Term Care (Feb. 4, 1991) (deposition taken in *Taylor v. White*, No. 90-3307 (E.D. Pa. dismissed July 25, 1991)).

8. DEP'T OF PUB. WELFARE, *supra* note 5.

9. Health Care Facilities Act, 35 PA. CONS. STAT. §§ 448.701-712 (sunset 1996).

10. DEP'T OF PUB. WELFARE, *supra* note 5, at 26.

cost of two thirds of nursing facility residents in Pennsylvania,¹¹ as in other states.¹² The moratorium made far less sense to the poor, frail, and elderly of Philadelphia. It exacerbated financial incentives, already existent in the state's Medicaid reimbursement system, for nursing home operators to seek out a greater share of private-paying customers. This meant moving to the more affluent suburbs, where applicants for admission could likely afford to pay private rates for a longer period of time before "converting" to Medicaid.

The nursing home industry has maintained a historical love-hate relationship with Medicaid. Medicaid typically pays the lowest rate of any payer, and by federal law cannot pay nongovernment facilities more than Medicare would pay,¹³ which makes it an unattractive payment option from a facility's perspective. By contrast, facilities can charge privately paying residents whatever the market will bear. Medicare provides very limited coverage for long-term care,¹⁴ and few people carry long-term care insurance,¹⁵ leaving residents and their families along with Medicaid as the primary payment sources for most nursing home care. While it is in a nursing facility's financial interest to maximize private payments, the funds of many private-paying customers will run out if they live long enough. If they believe that a nursing home will throw them out when they can no longer pay private rates, they won't enter the nursing home in the first place. To assure an adequate supply of applicants, nursing facilities participate in Medicaid in overwhelming numbers (eighty-one percent of facilities statewide, accounting for ninety-three percent of beds in 1997),¹⁶ and two-thirds of residents in participating nursing homes have Medicaid as their payment source.¹⁷ Medicaid law protects nursing home residents who become impoverished by prohibiting facilities from discharging residents who convert to Medicaid when their funds run out.¹⁸ The law has been interpreted to further prohibit facilities from playing a shell game by decertifying Medicaid beds in order to claim that there is no bed available for a converting resident.¹⁹

Allowing time for the impact of the moratorium to be felt (i.e., for expansion of facilities that obtained CON approval prior to September 1, 1982), it is revealing to compare changes to the nursing home bed supply in Philadelphia against changes in its most affluent suburban counties between 1985 and 1988. During this period, Montgomery, Chester, and Bucks counties in suburban Philadelphia—

11. PA. INTRA-GOVERNMENTAL COUNCIL ON LONG-TERM CARE, HOME AND COMMUNITY-BASED SERVICES BARRIERS ELIMINATION WORK GROUP REPORT 3 (2002).

12. U.S. GEN. ACCOUNTING OFFICE, MEDICAID NURSING HOME PAYMENTS: STATES' PAYMENT RATES LARGELY UNAFFECTED BY RECENT FISCAL PRESSURES 1 (2003).

13. 42 C.F.R. § 447.272 (2009).

14. Medicare pays only for post-hospital skilled nursing-facility care, 42 C.F.R. § 409.30 (2008), with a 100-day limit per benefit period, *id.* § 409.61(b).

15. Only about three percent of the adult population nationally had long-term care insurance in 2005. JUDITH FEDER ET AL., GEORGETOWN UNIV., LONG-TERM CARE FINANCING: POLICY OPTIONS FOR THE FUTURE 12 (2007).

16. 28 Pa. Bull. 138 (Jan. 10, 1998).

17. PA. INTRA-GOVERNMENTAL COUNCIL ON LONG-TERM CARE, *supra* note 11, at 3–5.

18. 42 U.S.C. § 1396r(c)(2)(A)(v) (2006).

19. *Linton ex rel. Arnold v. Carney ex rel. Kimble*, 779 F. Supp. 925, 928, 932-34 (M.D. Tenn. 1990).

the three counties with the highest per capita income in the state²⁰—experienced increases in Medicaid certified nursing home beds of eighty-five, fifty-four, and forty beds respectively.²¹ Over the same span, Philadelphia lost 806 Medicaid beds.²²

The percentage of the white population over age sixty-five, compared to the total population over sixty-five, in the three suburban counties in 1985 was much higher than in Philadelphia. In Montgomery, Chester, and Bucks counties, the white population over age sixty-five in 1985 represented 96.4%, 94%, and 98.3%, respectively, of the total population over age sixty-five.²³ In Philadelphia, the white population over age sixty-five was 72.4% of the total population of the same age.²⁴ Thus, the county with the substantial non-white population lost resources, while counties with overwhelmingly white populations gained resources.

Today, Philadelphia stands in stark contrast to bordering Montgomery County. In 2008, there were 1,359 fewer Medicaid nursing home beds in Philadelphia County than in 1985.²⁵ By contrast, Montgomery County had 2,433 more Medicaid beds than in 1985.²⁶ Philadelphia, with an estimated population of 1,447,395 had 7,356 Medicaid beds.²⁷ Montgomery County, with an estimated population of 778,048 had 6,535 Medicaid beds.²⁸ Philadelphia thus had one Medicaid bed for every 196 persons, while Montgomery County had one bed for every 118 persons. The rate of Medicaid beds to adults age sixty-five or over receiving Medicaid jumped to one bed for every 1.3 persons in Montgomery County as compared with one bed for every 5.7 persons in Philadelphia.

20. See BUREAU OF THE CENSUS, U.S. DEP'T OF COMMERCE, COUNTY AND CITY DATA BOOK tbl.B-8 at 388-89 (2000) (listing per capita income for all for all Pennsylvania counties in 1998).

21. Based on a comparison of data from STATE HEALTH DATA CTR., PA. DEP'T OF HEALTH, LONG TERM CARE FACILITIES REPORTS (1985) [hereinafter 1985 FACILITIES REPORTS] and STATE HEALTH DATA CTR., PA. DEP'T OF HEALTH, LONG TERM CARE FACILITIES REPORTS (1988) [hereinafter 1988 FACILITIES REPORTS]. Required Disclaimer: These data were supplied by the State Health Data Center, Pennsylvania Department of Health, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. The Department specifically disclaims responsibility for any analysis, interpretations, or conclusions.

22. 1985 FACILITIES REPORTS, *supra* note 21; 1988 FACILITIES REPORTS, *supra* note 21.

23. Percentages calculated from PA. DEP'T OF AGING, COUNTY POPULATION PROJECTIONS (1985) (calculations on file with author).

24. *Id.*

25. Compare BUREAU OF HEALTH STATISTICS & RESEARCH, PA. DEP'T OF HEALTH, DIRECTORY OF PENNSYLVANIA NURSING HOMES (2009), with 1985 FACILITIES REPORTS, *supra* note 21 (establishing decline of 1,359 beds in Philadelphia over twenty-three year period between studies).

26. Compare BUREAU OF HEALTH STATISTICS & RESEARCH, *supra* note 25, with 1985 FACILITIES REPORTS, *supra* note 21 (establishing growth of 2,433 beds in Montgomery County over twenty-three year period). Required Disclaimer: These data were supplied by the State Health Data Center, Pennsylvania Department of Health, Harrisburg, Pennsylvania. The Department specifically disclaims responsibility for any analysis, interpretations, or conclusions.

27. U.S. Census Bureau, State & County QuickFacts, <http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/42/42101.html> (last visited Mar. 4, 2011) (setting forth facts for Philadelphia County).

28. U.S. Census Bureau, State & County QuickFacts, <http://quickfacts.census.gov/qfd/states/42/42091.html> (last visited Mar. 4, 2011) (setting forth facts for Montgomery County).

County	Total Population (2008) ²⁹ (A)	MA Beds (2008) ³⁰ (B)	Persons per Bed (A/B)
Montgomery	778,048	6,535	118
Philadelphia	1,447,395	7,356	196

County	Medicaid Population over age 65 ³¹ (C)	MA Beds (D)	Medicaid population over age 65 per Bed (C/D)
Montgomery	8,512	6,545	1.3
Philadelphia	42,420	7,356	5.7

The population of Montgomery County was 8.6% black according to the 2008 census data.³² Philadelphia's population was 44.8% black.³³ A comparison of the quality of care delivered in facilities in the two counties is beyond the scope of this Essay. However, David Barton Smith et al. have recently demonstrated that nationally, predominantly black nursing facilities deliver poorer quality care.³⁴

III. PENNSYLVANIA'S POLICY DECISION TO EXPAND NON-INSTITUTIONAL LONG-TERM CARE SERVICES

What occurred in Philadelphia and Montgomery counties following imposition of Pennsylvania's moratorium can be contrasted with what followed its policy decision more than a decade later to fund alternatives to nursing home care for the elderly under Medicaid. In 1995, the state chose to implement the "Pennsylvania Department of Aging Waiver" ("PDA Waiver"), pursuant to Section 1915(c) of the Social Security Act.³⁵ Congress enacted Section 1915(c) in 1981, the year before Pennsylvania promulgated the moratorium.³⁶

Section 1915(c) waivers permit states to draw down federal matching funds for services not generally available under their Medicaid plans, and to offer these services in the home or other community settings to persons who would otherwise need institutional placement in a nursing facility.³⁷ In short, waivers

29. See U.S. Census Bureau, *supra* note 27 (estimating Philadelphia County population); U.S. Census Bureau, *supra* note 28 (estimating Montgomery County population).

30. Bureau of Health Statistics & Research, Pa. Dep't of Health, Data from the Long Term Care Facilities Questionnaire 14-16, 17-18 (2008).

31. E-mail from Roger Martin, Dir., Pa. Dep't of Pub. Welfare, to author (Dec. 16, 2009, 11:10 EST) (on file with author).

32. U.S. Census Bureau, *supra* note 28.

33. U.S. Census Bureau, *supra* note 27.

34. David Barton Smith et al., *Racial Disparities in Access to Long-Term Care: The Illusive Pursuit of Equity*, 33 J. HEALTH POL. POL'Y & L. 861, 871 (2008).

35. 42 U.S.C. § 1396n(c) (2006).

36. *Id.* § 1396n.

37. DARLENE C. COLLINS, COMMONWEALTH OF PA. DEP'T OF PUB. WELFARE, MED. ASSISTANCE BULL., Nos. 01-95-17, 05-95-04, 18-95-01, 19-95-06, ANNOUNCEMENT OF THE PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF AGING (PDA) WAIVER (1995).

fund diversion projects, offered to select populations. Because they must demonstrate cost effectiveness³⁸ as a precondition to gaining federal approval of a proposed waiver, states limit the menu of services to be offered, as well as the population to whom they will be offered. Federal waiver of the Medicaid statute's requirements of statewideness,³⁹ comparability of care and services,⁴⁰ and methodology for determining financial eligibility⁴¹ authorizes such flexibility.⁴² Consistent with federal law, states can target populations of a certain age, those living with a specific medical condition, or people residing in a certain part of the state.⁴³ As contrasted with the open-ended Medicaid "entitlement" to nursing facility services, waivers also permit states to control expenditures by limiting the number of available "slots" (the equivalent of a nursing home bed).⁴⁴ When compared with the capital cost moratorium, which is a blunt instrument designed to discourage the increasing bed supply, waivers enable the state to strategically plant and cap the supply of slots.

In November 1995, Pennsylvania initially implemented the PDA Waiver for individuals age sixty and over in Philadelphia County.⁴⁵ Services provided through the PDA Waiver, but not otherwise available to Medicaid recipients, included attendant care, personal care services, companion services, respite care, home support, older adult living centers, environmental modifications, counseling, personal emergency response systems, and home delivered meals.⁴⁶ In addition, the PDA Waiver paid for home health services, physician services, and transportation, to the extent not covered under the state plan.⁴⁷ The State limited eligibility for the PDA Waiver to individuals who could be served at a cost not to exceed eighty percent of the statewide average Medicaid payment for nursing facility services,⁴⁸ consistent with the federal requirement of cost effectiveness. Thus, by rule, it costs substantially less to serve an individual under the PDA Waiver than in a nursing facility.

The State expanded the original waiver, effective February 1, 1996, to twelve additional counties: Allegheny, Bradford, Cambria, Delaware, Fayette, Greene, Montgomery, Sullivan, Susquehanna, Tioga, Washington, and Westmoreland.⁴⁹

38. 42 U.S.C. § 1396n(c)(2)(D).

39. *Id.* § 1396a(a)(1).

40. *Id.* § 1396a(a)(10)(B).

41. *Id.* § 1396a(a)(10)(C)(i)(III).

42. *Id.* § 1396n(a), (b).

43. As of 2010, Pennsylvania operated twelve waivers, covering, for example, adults with AIDS and adults with autism. See Pa. Dep't of Pub. Welfare, Support Services Waivers, <http://www.dpw.state.pa.us/forfamilies/healthcarema/supportserviceswaivers/index.htm> (last visited Mar. 4, 2011) (listing and describing Pennsylvania Department of Public Welfare's current waivers).

44. 42 U.S.C. § 1396n(c)(9)-(10).

45. COLLINS, *supra* note 37.

46. *Id.*

47. *Id.*

48. *Id.*

49. ROBERT S. ZIMMERMAN, JR., COMMONWEALTH OF PA. DEP'T OF PUBLIC WELFARE, MEDICAL ASSISTANCE BULLETIN, No. 23-97-01, 28-97-01, 29-97-01, 33-97-01, EXPANSION OF THE PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF AGING (PDA) WAIVER 1 (1997).

Beginning in October 1998, Pennsylvania expanded its PDA Waiver statewide.⁵⁰ As of November 30, 2009, it served 15,816 persons in all of Pennsylvania's sixty-seven counties, ranging from a high of 5,949 in Philadelphia County to a low of six in Montour County.⁵¹

PDA Waiver slots more intensely serve counties with a higher percentage black population. Philadelphia, whose population is 44.8% black or African American (as contrasted with the statewide population, which is 10.8% black or African American) has 37.6% of the PDA Waiver slots. Nearly half of the PDA Waiver slots (49.4%) serve the three counties with the highest black or African American population, although those counties, Philadelphia, Allegheny and Delaware, have just more than a quarter (25.8%) of the total state population.

Predictably, the PDA Waiver serves a much higher percentage minority population than does the nursing home industry. Enrollees in the PDA Waiver are 26.33% black or African American.⁵² Non-minority whites comprise 64.23% of enrollees.⁵³ By contrast, the racial composition of Pennsylvania Medicaid residents age sixty or over in nursing homes is twelve percent black or African American and eighty-five percent non-minority white.⁵⁴

Unfortunately, data is not available to determine the racial composition of the pool of individuals who qualify financially for Medicaid long-term care services. Several factors impede the inquiry: (1) Pennsylvania uses different income standards to determine nursing facility and PDA Waiver eligibility;⁵⁵ (2) the nursing facility income limit is not a constant, but fluctuates according to the rate charged by the nursing home to which a person is admitted (i.e., if an individual's monthly income does not exceed the nursing home's monthly charge, she meets the income test);⁵⁶ and (3) both programs impose a resource test (currently \$8,000 of "countable" resources for anyone in the waiver and nursing facility residents with income at or below 300% of the federal Supplemental Security

50. ROBERT S. ZIMMERMAN, JR., COMMONWEALTH OF PA. DEP'T OF PUBLIC WELFARE, MEDICAL ASSISTANCE BULLETIN, No. 35-98-13, 36-98-13, STATEWIDE EXPANSION OF THE PENNSYLVANIA DEPARTMENT OF AGING (PDA) WAIVER 1 (1998).

51. E-mail from Virginia Brown, Assistant Dir., Pa. Dep't of Aging, to author (Dec. 28, 2009 11:25 EST) (on file with author).

52. Letter from Kathi Bryan, Agency Open Records Officer, Pa. Dep't of Pub. Welfare, to author (Sept. 11, 2009) (on file with author).

53. *Id.*

54. *Id.*

55. *Compare* Pa. Dep't of Pub. Welfare, Home and Community Based Services Procedures Manual: Chapter 3, available at <http://www.portal.state.pa.us/portal/server.pt?open=18&objID=702240&mode=2> (last rev. June 30, 2006) (defining income to include social security, pensions, interests, and dividends from savings and investment accounts, rental income, and IRA withdrawals, and fixing income limit for PDW Waiver at \$2,022, or 300% of the Federal Benefit Rate), with 55 PA. CODE § 181.14(c) (2010) (defining "income eligibility" for certain benefits as "countable net income less medical expenses").

56. The Medicaid income limit for a nursing facility resident varies by facility and is set by whatever the facility charges its privately paying residents. If the nursing facility charges \$4,000 per month and the resident's income is \$3,999, she qualifies for Medicaid at that facility. By contrast, she would not qualify for Medicaid at a nursing home that charged \$3,500 per month. The calculation is done using six month income and six month charges, but the result is the same.

Income (“SSI”) rate) which introduces a hard-to-determine variable.⁵⁷ However, given the fact that both the PDA Waiver and the Medicaid nursing facility benefit serve individuals of lower income, one can presume that the potential applicant pool is more heavily black or African American than the statewide elderly population as a whole. And since, as explained below, Medicaid eligibility limits for both nursing facility services and the PDA Waiver are higher than for the rest of the elderly Medicaid population,⁵⁸ one can conclude that the pool is less heavily black or African American than the elderly population on Medicaid.

Pennsylvania’s choices with respect to eligibility requirements for nursing facility services versus the PDA Waiver may also foster a racial disparity between the populations served. Pennsylvania sets the PDA Waiver income standard at three times the federal SSI payment rate,⁵⁹ and the asset standard as countable resources below \$8,000.⁶⁰ The income ceiling was \$24,264 annually for a single individual in 2009, based on a payment rate of \$674 per month.⁶¹

Pennsylvania applies the \$8,000 asset standard for nursing facility services as well. However, Pennsylvania applies a much higher “medically needy” income rule to nursing home residents only. As noted above, in Pennsylvania a person qualifies for nursing facility services if he or she has a monthly income at or below the nursing facility monthly rate.⁶² Some states decline to offer this higher standard for nursing facility services, whereas other states extend the standard to Waiver services.⁶³ Pennsylvania takes the liberal approach for institutional care and applies the more stringent test for non-institutional services. The current average monthly rate for a nursing home in Pennsylvania is \$7,235.82.⁶⁴ The annual ceiling is therefore \$86,830, which is more than three and a half times the income ceiling for the Waiver.⁶⁵ Thus Pennsylvania’s nursing home program favors individuals with much higher income, allowing two-thirds of Pennsylvania nursing home residents to qualify for Medicaid.

While nursing homes serve a higher percentage of elderly white persons when compared with the PDA Waiver, it is important to also note the significant disparity in expenditure of resources. Recently, the Commonwealth has sought to shift the balance of services away from nursing home care and into non-

57. Pa. Dep’t of Pub. Welfare, *supra* note 55.

58. See *infra* notes 59–64 and accompanying text for a discussion of the Medicaid eligibility requirements for nursing facility services and the PDA waiver.

59. Pa. Dep’t of Pub. Welfare, *supra* note 55.

60. *Id.*

61. Cost-of-Living Increase and Other Determinations for 2009, 73 Fed. Reg. 64, 651 (Oct. 30, 2008).

62. 55 PA. CODE § 181.14 (2000).

63. ENID KASSNER & LEE SHIREY, PUB. POLICY INST., AARP, MEDICAID FINANCIAL ELIGIBILITY FOR OLDER PEOPLE: STATE VARIATIONS IN ACCESS TO HOME AND COMMUNITY-BASED WAIVER AND NURSING HOME SERVICES 5–7 (2000).

64. Pa. Dep’t of Pub. Welfare, *supra* note 55.

65. The income ceiling for the waiver is \$2,022 per month, or \$24,264 per year. Pa. Dep’t of Pub. Welfare, *supra* note 55.

institutional services.⁶⁶ However, in fiscal year 2008–09 far more Pennsylvania Medicaid recipients over age 60 received their long-term care in nursing homes than through the PDA Waiver (72.6% vs. 26.6%), at a much higher average monthly cost to the state (\$4,437 vs. \$1,700).⁶⁷ So the program that serves a disproportionate white population serves far more persons at a much higher per capita cost.

IV. OTHER MEDICAID POLICIES FAVOR A DISPROPORTIONATELY WHITE POPULATION

Pennsylvania's long-term care reimbursement system offers clearly contrasting examples of how Medicaid policy decisions can facilitate or impede access to care for blacks or African Americans. But recent history reveals other instances in which choices by the Medicaid agency have benefited different racial and ethnic classes of recipients. Because race is so closely tied to economic status, decisions to expand Medicaid eligibility stand out, but more subtle decisions, such as whether to contract with "poor people only" managed care plans, can also impact access to care.⁶⁸

In the late 1980s and early 1990s, Congress expanded Medicaid eligibility for women and children,⁶⁹ which resulted in increased enrollments nationally of almost seven million between 1989 and 1995.⁷⁰ The federal expansion came in the form of a mandate with which states had to comply. In Pennsylvania, the expansion was termed "Healthy Beginnings."⁷¹ Today, Healthy Beginnings extends Medicaid eligibility for pregnant women and children up to age one to families with income up to 185% of the federal poverty income guidelines ("FPIG" or "poverty level").⁷² Children ages one through five qualify with family income of 133% of the poverty level, and children ages six through eighteen qualify at 100% of the poverty level.⁷³ In 2009, an infant in a family of three qualified if the family income was at or below \$2,823 per month, a one-year-old qualified if the monthly

66. ROBERT MOLLIKA & ROSALIE A. KANE, REBALANCING LONG-TERM CARE SYSTEMS IN PENNSYLVANIA: CASE STUDY AS OF DECEMBER 2007, at 2–7 (2008) http://www.hcbs.org/files/164/8150/Pennsylvania_final_case_study_as_of_December_2007.pdf.

67. 2009–2010 Governor's Executive Budget, E7.8–E7.9, available at http://www.budget.state.pa.us/portal/server.pt/community/past_budgets/4571 (follow "2009–10 Governor's Executive Budget" hyperlink).

68. Sara Rosenbaum & Joel Teitelbaum, *Civil Rights Enforcement in the Modern Healthcare System: Reinvigorating the Role of the Federal Government in the Aftermath of Alexander v. Sandoval*, 3 YALE J. HEALTH POL'Y L. & ETHICS 215, 236–37 (2003).

69. 42 U.S.C. § 1396a(a) (2006).

70. Andrew D. Racine et al., *Differential Impact of Recent Medicaid Expansions by Race and Ethnicity*, 108 PEDIATRICS 1135, 1135 (2001) (citing U.S. Dep't of Health & Hum. Servs., *Medicare and Medicaid Statistical Supplement*, 1997 HEALTH CARE FINANCING REV. 191 (1997)).

71. EILEEN M. SCHOEN, COMMONWEALTH OF PA. DEP'T OF PUB. WELFARE, MEDICAL ASSISTANCE BULLETIN, No. 99-88-04, HEALTHY BEGINNINGS: PRESUMPTIVE ELIGIBILITY PROGRAM (Apr. 1, 1988), available at <http://www.dpw.state.pa.us/ServicesPrograms/CashAsstEmployment/003673169.aspx?BulletinId=1185>.

72. 55 PA. CODE §§ 140.1(b), 140.31 (2001).

73. See 55 PA. CODE § 140.31 (referring to income guidelines in 42 U.S.C. § 1396(a) (2006)).

family income was at or below \$2,030, and a six-year-old qualified at or below \$1,526 per month.⁷⁴

As a program serving families of modest means, Healthy Beginnings predictably enrolls a significant percentage of black or African American women or children. As of May, 2009, between 21.2% and 24.4% of Pennsylvania's Healthy Beginnings enrollees were black or African American.⁷⁵

By contrast, in the mid 1990s, Pennsylvania became the only state in the country to extend coverage to children under age 18 with severe disabilities who did not qualify for Supplemental Security Income (and automatic Medicaid entitlement) because their parents' income was too high.⁷⁶ Pennsylvania did so by disregarding the income of the parents. Other states extended Medicaid to these special needs children only if they otherwise qualified for nursing home services.⁷⁷ Despite a 2005 change to the state welfare code that imposed premiums for children in families with income above 200% of the FPIG,⁷⁸ the program is very expensive, and serves an overwhelmingly white population. During 2006, the total number of children enrolled at least sometime was 47,632,⁷⁹ at a total cost (state and federal matching funds) of \$140,260,140.91.⁸⁰

The six counties with the highest number of enrolled children were Allegheny, Montgomery, Bucks, York, Delaware, and Chester, respectively.⁸¹ Five of these (all but York) rank among the top six Pennsylvania counties in per capita income.⁸² Predictably, Medicaid enrollment of white children in this category of eligibility is between 93.8% and 94.1%.⁸³ Black or African American children comprise between 4.3% and 5.1% of the enrolled population.⁸⁴ As in its long-term

74. The FPIG for a family of three living in the forty-eight contiguous states in 2009 was \$18,310 per year, or \$1,526 per month. Annual Update of the HHS Poverty Guidelines, 74 Fed. Reg. 4199-04 (Jan. 23, 2009). At 185% for a family with an infant, the monthly income limit is \$2,823. At 133% for a family with children from one to five years of age, the monthly income limit is \$2,030. Through the Children's Health Insurance Program ("CHIP"), a non-entitlement program, Pennsylvania's Insurance Department provides a generous but less robust package of benefits for free to children through age eighteen if their family is at or below 200% of FPIG. 40 PA. CONS. STAT. § 991.2311 (2007). The same group of children can get subsidized insurance through CHIP with family income between 200% and 300% of FPIG. 40 PA. CONS. STAT. § 991.2311(e.1)-(e.3). Unfortunately, CHIP has failed to identify the race of nearly 30% of its enrollees, making it impossible to accurately determine the racial characteristics of the population that it serves.

75. E-mail from Niles Schore, Executive Assistant, Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, to author (Oct. 14, 2009, 2:15 EDT) (on file with author).

76. 35 Pa. Bull. 7013 (Dec. 31, 2005) (to be codified at 55 PA. CODE §§ 140.601-140.604).

77. *Id.*

78. 62 PA. CONS. STAT. § 454 (2009).

79. HARRIET DICHTER, DEP'T OF PUB. WELFARE, MEDICAL ASSISTANCE FOR CHILDREN WITH DISABILITIES 2006 REPORT 7 (2009), http://www.dpw.state.pa.us/Resources/Documents/Pdf/Annual_Reports/MACHildrenDisabilities2006.pdf.

80. *Id.* at 16.

81. *Id.* at 6.

82. BUREAU OF THE CENSUS, U.S. DEP'T OF COMMERCE, COUNTY AND CITY DATA BOOK tbl.B-9 at 420-21 (2007).

83. E-mail from Niles Schore, *supra* note 75.

84. *Id.*

care programs, Pennsylvania has established policies which steer funding to a disproportionately white population.

V. THE NEED FOR RACIAL IMPACT STATEMENTS

Policies that disproportionately affect one or more racial groups are not necessarily illegal or even wrong.⁸⁵ One would be hard pressed to argue against extending health coverage to severely disabled children, or to children with severe disabilities. But it is naïve to believe that such decisions occur in a vacuum, without any potential impact on other programs, especially those that serve the poorest groups with the highest minority representation. In recent years, Pennsylvania has done a remarkable job of avoiding cuts in eligibility and services or the imposition of burdensome cost-sharing requirements on vulnerable populations during a time of fiscal strain.⁸⁶ However, for several years, state officials have distributed a list of cost-containment strategies employed by other states as a regular feature at the monthly meetings of the Pennsylvania Medical Assistance Advisory Committee (“MAAC”).⁸⁷ For example, in October 2005, committee members were informed that Missouri was reducing its adult eligibility limits from seventy-five percent of the federal poverty level to twenty-three percent, and eliminating some coverage for 90,000 adults.⁸⁸ The state also advised members that Tennessee was cutting eligibility for 323,000 adults.⁸⁹ No Medicaid policy discussion occurs without an eye on the budget, and the concern here is that the poorest people, such as adults in Missouri with income less than 75% of the poverty level, provide an easier target for cuts than more affluent (and whiter) groups.

What can be done to focus the attention of policymakers and the public on the potential racial impact of health policy decisions at a point in time when they can be reversed without harming innocent recipients? The courts do not presently offer a viable forum. The Supreme Court long ago held that in the absence of racial motivation, neither the Equal Protection Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment nor Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964⁹⁰ requires states to treat the various categorical grant classes in welfare programs equally.⁹¹ In rejecting the plaintiff’s

85. See *Jefferson v. Hackney*, 406 U.S. 535, 549 (1972) (holding that state’s decision to provide lower welfare benefits to ADIC recipients is not illegal).

86. The sections of the Pennsylvania Code governing income requirements for Healthy Beginnings have not changed since 1993. 55 PA. CODE § 140.31 (2001).

87. The Pennsylvania Department of Public Welfare posts the minutes from each Medical Assistance Advisory Committee meeting on its website. Included within the posted attachments for the minutes of any given meeting is a Cost Containment Strategies document. See, e.g., PA. DEP’T OF PUB. WELFARE, MEDICAL ASSISTANCE ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETINGS, MEETING MINUTES, <http://www.dpw.state.pa.us/About/OMAP/MAACInfo/MAACSubcommitteesMtgMinutes> (follow any “Attachments” hyperlink; then follow “Cost Containment Strategies” hyperlink).

88. PA. DEP’T OF PUB. WELFARE, MEDICAL ASSISTANCE ADVISORY COMMITTEE MEETINGS, STATE MEDICAID COST CONTAINMENT STRATEGIES IN 2005 (2005), <http://www.dpw.state.pa.us/Resources/Documents/Pdf/MaacMtgAtt/102705SMCSS.pdf>.

89. *Id.*

90. 42 U.S.C. §§ 2000d–2000d-7 (2006).

91. *Jefferson*, 406 U.S. at 549 n.19.

“naked statistical argument” (much like the arguments made here) when they challenged Texas’s disparate reduction in benefits to its Aid to Families with Dependent Children program, as compared with its treatment of other programs serving the elderly, blind, and those with disabilities, Justice Rehnquist noted in his opinion for the majority, “given the heterogeneity of the Nation’s population, it would be only an infrequent coincidence that the racial composition of each grant class was identical to that of the others.”⁹² Although Medicaid policies have the potential to ignore or even exacerbate racial disparities in health care access and quality, evidence does not suggest that Pennsylvania policymakers are deliberately or even consciously steering scarce health care funds on the basis of race.

The Supreme Court recently dealt racial impact claims a possibly fatal blow when it held that private individuals do not have a right of action to enforce regulations promulgated under Title VI that proscribe activities having a disparate impact on racial groups.⁹³ Now, when federal health programs are at issue, only the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services’ Office for Civil Rights (“OCR”) may raise disparate impact claims in the courts.⁹⁴ But the capacity, competence, and authority of OCR to set standards, ferret out violations, and compel reversal of state Medicaid policies that foster health care disparities, with or without litigation, has met scathing criticism.⁹⁵ Singled out for special criticism has been the length of time—often three to six years—associated with complaint investigations.⁹⁶

Absent a change in federal law or massive changes at OCR, the legal system does not offer a timely and effective forum for identifying, much less resolving, the disparate racial impact of Medicaid policy decisions. But an issue as important as equal access to health care deserves an effort to at least raise awareness, within the bureaucracy and among the public, of the potential racial impact of proposed policies. I recommend requiring that prior to publication of proposed regulations, the Medicaid agency first assesses the racial impact of its proposed policies and then presents these findings publicly. A necessary second step would be to provide the opportunity for a response from the public to its findings.

Advocates for a fairer criminal justice system have advanced such a process,⁹⁷ and both Iowa and Connecticut⁹⁸ have enacted legislation requiring

92. *Id.* at 548.

93. *Alexander v. Sandoval*, 532 U.S. 275, 293 (2001).

94. *See Rosenbaum & Teitelbaum, supra* note 68, at 224 (describing process of public enforcement of Title VI by which individual files administrative complaint with appropriate agency—OCR when federal health programs are at issue—and that agency has ability to take judicial action if such action is warranted).

95. *Id.* at 230–38 (relying on 2 U.S. COMM’N ON CIVIL RIGHTS, *THE HEALTH CARE CHALLENGE: CONFRONTING DISCRIMINATION, AND ENSURING EQUALITY* 189 (1999)).

96. *Rosenbaum & Teitelbaum, supra* note 68, at 232 (citing 2 U.S. COMM’N ON CIVIL RIGHTS, *supra* note 95, at 189).

97. *See, e.g.,* Marc Mauer, *Racial Impact Statements as a Means of Reducing Unwarranted Sentencing Disparities*, 5 OHIO ST. J. CRIM. L. 19, 31–44 (2007) (outlining use and potential effect of racial impact statements in criminal justice system).

racial impact statements to accompany all legislative proposals that could lead to minority disparities in rates of incarceration. Iowa's law requires a minority impact statement to accompany any legislation related to a public offense, sentencing, or parole and probation procedures.⁹⁹ Upon signing the law, the Governor stated,

This means when members of the General Assembly and Executive branch are considering legislation of this nature, we will now be able to do so, with a clearer understanding of its potential effects—positive and negative—on Iowa's minority communities. Just as Fiscal Impact Statements must follow any proposed legislation related to state expenditures, with my signature, Minority Impact Statements will serve as an essential tool for those in government—and the public—as we propose, develop, and debate policies for the future of our state.¹⁰⁰

Pennsylvania law already requires its administrative departments, including the Department of Public Welfare, to prepare a fiscal note for regulatory actions and administrative procedures.¹⁰¹ For each initiative, the agency must identify the funding source, the cost for the upcoming fiscal year, the projected cost for each of the five succeeding years, and the fiscal history of the program for which expenditures are being made, among other things.¹⁰² Imposing a like requirement on agencies engaged in making health care expenditures on behalf of the state would force the officials to evaluate the consequences of actions such as the moratorium, and would—as the Governor of Iowa pointed out—empower concerned members of the public to participate in the dialogue around the advisability of, as well as alternatives to, such policy initiatives.¹⁰³

The requirement of a racial impact statement in Pennsylvania would represent a modest expansion of provisions that currently exist in the state's Regulatory Review Act.¹⁰⁴ The Act mandates that at the time it submits a proposed regulation for publication, an agency must submit a regulatory analysis form to the Independent Regulatory Review Commission ("IRRC") and the standing committees of the Pennsylvania House and Senate with jurisdiction over the agency. The regulatory analysis form must include:

(10) An identification of the financial, economic and social impact of the regulation on individuals, business and labor communities and other

98. See IOWA CODE § 2.56 (2008) (requiring "correctional impact statement" for any change or adaptation of "public offense" or other criminal procedure); CONN. GEN. STAT. § 2-24b (2008) (requiring "racial and ethnic impact statement" on laws that could effect population in state correctional facilities).

99. IOWA CODE § 2.56.

100. Press Release, Office of Governor Chet Culver, Governor Culver Signs Minority Impact Statement Bill into Law (Apr. 17, 2008), available at http://www.governor.iowa.gov/news/2008/04/17_2.php.

101. 71 PA. CONS. STAT. § 232 (2009).

102. *Id.*

103. Iowa also requires that any application for a grant from a state agency must include a minority impact statement that contains information regarding any disproportionate or unique impact of proposed policies or programs on minority persons, a rationale for the existence of programs or policies having an impact on minority persons, and evidence of consultation of representatives of minority persons in such instances. IOWA CODE § 8.11 (2008).

104. 71 PA. CONS. STAT. § 745.1-745.12 (1990).

public and private organizations and, when practicable, an evaluation of the benefits expected as a result of the regulation.

(11) A description of any special provisions which have been developed to meet the particular needs of affected groups and persons, including minorities, the elderly, small businesses and farmers.¹⁰⁵

The Act permits but does not require publication of this information.¹⁰⁶ The Commission uses this information in its determination of whether the proposed regulation is in the public interest, which consideration must include “[t]he protection of the public health, safety and welfare.”¹⁰⁷

A logical extension of the current scheme would be to require that the submitting agency include a racial impact statement with all initial IRRC filings that propose changes to state-funded health care programs. Borrowing from the current law pertaining to fiscal notes,¹⁰⁸ the racial impact statement could be required to identify the expected impact on minorities in both the near future and five years out. Such a provision would offer protection against policies, such as the moratorium, whose impact evolves over time. And expanding on current requirements that the regulatory analysis form identify the social impact on individuals and describe special provisions developed to meet the needs of minorities, the racial impact statement should identify both the positive and negative impact on the ability of minorities to access quality health care as compared with the impact on non-minority populations. Such changes would force policymakers, and hopefully the public, to consider not only whether a policy will likely help or hurt the minority population, but also how it will help or hurt the minority population as compared to the non-minority population. This would force consideration of not only the overall impact, but also the disparity.

Finally, the new rule should require, rather than permit, the publication of this information. It should reach policy decisions which do not take the form of regulations, but which are instead found, to an increasing degree, in contracts such as those with entities, like managed care plans, which act as surrogates for the state in running the Medicaid program.¹⁰⁹

VI. CONCLUSION

Given the link between Title VI and the passage of Medicare and Medicaid in 1965,¹¹⁰ it is ironic that notions about who is more worthy of governmental help, or simply the pursuit of other worthy goals such as cost savings, can lead to policies that serve non-minority populations to a greater proportional degree than

105. *Id.* § 745.5(a).

106. *Id.* § 745.5(b).

107. *Id.* § 745.5b(b)(2).

108. *See generally* 71 PA. CONS. STAT. § 232 (1990).

109. Approximately 1,000,000 Medicaid recipients in Pennsylvania were required to enroll in a managed-care plans in fiscal year 2007–08. COMMONWEALTH OF PA. DEP’T OF PUB. WELFARE, OFFICE OF MEDICAL ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS 2007/2008 ANNUAL REPORT 10 (2009), available at <http://www.dpw.state.pa.us/Resources/Documents/Pdf/AnnualReports/OMAP07-08AnnualReport.pdf>.

110. *See* DAVID BARTON SMITH, HEALTH CARE DIVIDED: RACE AND HEALING A NATION 119–20 (1999) (describing impact Title VI had in process of passing Medicare and Medicaid).

minority populations. The national goal of eliminating health care disparities requires that Pennsylvania make best efforts to anticipate such results in advance, and invite the public to join in a discussion about priorities and alternatives.